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President’s Message 

Dear PRBC Members and Friends: 
  

We are delighted to have hosted a very successful 

ABC 2017 National Specialty with a Northwest Re-

gional Specialty in October 2017 at Ocean Shores, 

WA. I want to thank all of you for your hard work 

and support to make these events so enjoyable for 

everyone! In-depth coverage begins on page 4.  
 

This year will bring us more fun with the ABC/

PRBC Northwest Regional Specialty and Tenth An-

nual Clyde Reed Memorial Trailing Trial in Spo-

kane, WA, May 26 and 27, followed by the ABC/

PRBC agility trials on August 25 and 26 at the Argus 

Ranch in Auburn, WA. 
 

As always, your club officers would love to have 

your comments, suggestions, and questions. We look 

forward to hearing from you. 
 

Cindy Wolfrom, PRBC President 

 
Your New PRBC Officers and Directors 

 

Effective January 1, 2018 

President: Cindy Wolfrom............425-890-7344 
Vice President: Becky Irving…....….503-939-4918 
Treasurer: Lynn Harty.................509-922-9085 
Secretary: Sheri Whetstine………...360-457-9671 

 

Board Members 
Marie Taylor, Washington………...509-397-4508 
Pam Herranz, California……….…650-455-2763 
Betty Seigal, Washington………...360-297-3190 

This year, PRBC is very pleased to announce and to 

host the following 2018 events: 
 

Saturday and Sunday, May 26 and 27, 2018 
The Tenth Annual Clyde Reed Memorial Trailing 

Trial: two, one-day trailing trials offering all levels 

of trailing and nine trails.  Base camp is the home of 

Sid and Lynn Harty, Valleyford, WA, just eight 

miles south of Spokane. See page 2 for details. 
 

Saturday and Sunday, May 26 and 27, 2018 
In conjunction with the Spokane Kennel Club all-

breed dog shows (Spokane County Fair and Expo 

Center in Spokane, WA), two days of showing with 

the ABC’s 2018 Northwest Regional Specialty and 

Sweepstakes on Sunday, May 27. Details page 2. 

 

Saturday, May 26, 2018 

ABC regional meeting, PRBC annual membership 

meeting, and dinner for a modest price at the home 

of Sid and Lynn Harty. 
 

Saturday and Sunday, August 25 and 26, 2018 

In conjunction with the Western Washington Hound 

Association Trial on August 25 and 26, 2018, 

PRBC will host two ABC agility trials at the Argus 

Ranch Facility for Dogs in Auburn, WA. 

 

VISIT our PRBC Website! 

www.pacificrimbloodhoundclub.com/ 

With gratitude to Brittany Buchanan, we are very 

pleased with the look of our PRBC website, pow-

ered by Weebly. Go there to pay your dues by credit 

card or with PayPal, check out the event menu, see 

what’s going on with bloodhound rescue, and con-

tact other PRBC members (password Slobber). 

Dues R Due! 
 

To renew your 2018 PRBC membership, go to 

www.pacificrimbloodhoundclub.com/  

and pay your dues by credit card or with PayPal. Or, if you prefer, mail 

your check to PRBC in care of PRBC Treasurer Lynn Harty: 

13711 S. Sands Road, Valleyford, WA 99026 
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Bloodhound Rescue UpdateBloodhound Rescue Update  

Myron Robb, December 2017: Proceeded in death 

by his wife, Judy. Myron was a past president of the 

American Bloodhound Club, and he and Judy were 

honorary ABC members.  The ABC/PRBC 2018 

Regional Specialty has been dedicated to Myron’s 

memory. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In 

Memoriam 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Steve Passé, July 2017: Proceeded in death by his 

wife, Chris Toepel.  Steve and Chris were very ac-

tive in search and rescue and in bloodhound rescue 

and re-homing.  Gus, their last living bloodhound, 

is owned and loved by Sid and Lynn Harty. 

 

October 2017: Corky Wat-

son finished Tica 

(Southwind’s Winning Col-

ors with M&M) in grand 

style, taking Winners Bitch 

and Best of Winners at the 

ABC National Specialty. Ti-

ca is owned by Darla Wat-

kins and Brittany Buchanan. 

Congratulations! 

October 2017:  

GCH Hunter-

hound The Grail 

Maiden MTX 

(“Saidee”) made 

a splash at the 

2017 ABC National Top 20 Invitational. Owned 

by Aldo and Diane Branch, Saidee is always 

owner-handled by Diane. 

February 2018: Con-

gratulations to Jan 

Stallings and Patsy Hall 

on an AKC champion-

ship for Dharma 

(Bayside's Primary Col-

ors of the Rainbow). Jan 

says, “This is only the second dog we’ve ever fin-

ished. And we’ve had lots of help and tons of sup-

port. I think we are going forward and will try to 

tackle the “grand”. Ha, this should be fun! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

October 2017: GCH Kocars Stilettos And 

Stockings (Tipsy) strutted her stuff with Barb 

Copeland at the 2017 ABC Top 20 Invitational. 

Tipsy is owned by Tina Kocar and Heather 

Helmer. 

Meet the absolutely fabulous Miss Bella. This 

sweet natured, seven-year-old bloodhound has a 

heart as big as her ears and is looking for a forever 

home call her own. Bella is an ab-

solute gem of a dog – super social, 

gentle and calm. She loves people, 

is perfect in the car, and has lived 

happily with other dogs and even 

horses and goats. She admits to 

loving feathered friends a bit too 

much, so no chickens for this girl. 

Like many dogs who come into 

rescue, Bella has had 3 homes that were lost 

through no fault of her own, and she is aching for 

a special someone who has time to give her the 

love and the exercise she needs and who will be 

dedicated to making her a center part of their life. 

Fenced yard is a must so she can’t follow her 

nose! Contact VIPP at (206) 389-1085 or email 

dogs@vipp.org. 
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From the North Coast News 

“Bloodhounds on Trail of Busy Events Month” 
Tue Oct 10th, 2017 9:55 am 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  Becky Irving and Clara 

 

The primary tourist season may be over, but October 

has produced a busy month for the Ocean Shores 

Convention Center with an eclectic mix of private 

and public events, some new and others returning an-

nual favorites on the North Coast. 

 

There’s the first time for the “Bloodhound Beach 

Bash,” which will occupy the entire Convention Cen-

ter from Oct. 10-14. 

 

This is an American Bloodhound Club (ABC) 

“National Specialty” dog show, plus a Regional Spe-

cialty show and several other event elements, includ-

ing two days of bloodhound trailing activities in and 

around Ocean Shores. 

 

The last two days will be open to the public. 

 

The event is produced by the Pacific Rim Blood-

hound Club (PRBC), which has members in Wash-

ington, Oregon, Idaho, California, British Columbia, 

and Alberta, Canada. 

 

Show chairperson Cindy Wolfrom of Carnation said 

she expects 80 or more dogs and about twice as many 

humans to participate in the event. 

 

A dozen or so bloodhounds, plus their human han-

dlers, are expected for the trailing events, on Monday 

and Tuesday, October 9 and 10. “People in Ocean 

Shores will definitely notice some bloodhounds 

around town those days,” Wolfrom said. 

 

The main room at the Convention Center will be set 

up for a traditional competitive dog show, as the site 

of four days of various competitions. 

 

Wednesday, October 10 will see a futurity event for 

breeders and an invitational “Top 20” event and ca-

tered banquet. 

 

Thursday, October 11 will feature “veterans” events 

for dogs age seven and older, several puppy events, 

and a PRBC birthday party. 

 

The “National Specialty” is a national level, once-a-

year set of events specifically for bloodhounds taking 

place Friday from 9:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

 

Event categories include Juniors, Veteran Classes, 

Dog & Bitch Classes, Best of Breed and Non-Regular 

Classes. A “Regional Specialty” with similar content 

is set for Saturday, from 8:30 a.m. to 12 noon. 

 

These two days are open to the public, with admission 

by donation. A private, catered banquet will take 

place Friday evening. 

 

Wolfrom said the selection of Ocean Shores was 

based on the Convention Center being large enough to 

host the event and having available dates, and her per-

sonal knowledge of the area as being very dog friend-

ly. 

 

And she knew there is some logistical and prep help 

available here, since her step-father is local artist and 

bloodhound lover Larry Walden. 

 

More information on the Bloodhound Beach Bash can 

be found online at 

www.pacificrimbloodhoundclub.com. 
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From The Daily World 

“Bloodhounds Invade Ocean Shores” 
Sat Oct 7th, 2017 1:30 am 

By Scott D. Johnston for GH Newspaper Group 

Ocean Shores will be overrun with bloodhounds this coming 

week. 

 

The Bloodhound Beach Bash will take place from Monday 

through Saturday at the Convention Center and beyond. This 

is an American Bloodhound Club National Specialty dog 

show, plus a Regional Specialty show and several other event 

elements. 

 

Monday and Tuesday will involve outdoor exercises in what 

bloodhounds are famous for: trailing. The week will culmi-

nate in formal dog shows Friday and Saturday, which will be 

open to the public. 

 

The event is produced by the Pacific Rim Bloodhound Club 

(PRBC), which has members in Washington, Oregon, Idaho, 

California, British Columbia and Alberta. Show chairwoman 

Cindy Wolfrom of Carnation said she expects 80 or more 

dogs and about twice as many humans to participate in the 

event. 

 

A dozen or so bloodhounds, plus their human handlers, are 

expected for the trailing events. “People in Ocean Shores will 

definitely notice some bloodhounds around town those days,” 

Wolfrom said. 

 

Among the participants are Deb Thomas-Blake of South Ab-

erdeen and her bloodhound, Hitchcock (“Hitch” to his 

friends). They also help with area search and rescue activities, 

and she operates the local nonprofit Harbor Rescue, which 

provides animal rescue, care and fostering for about 150 ani-

mals in the area each year. 

 

Wednesday will see a futurity event for breeders and an invi-

tational “Top 20” event and catered banquet. Thursday will 

feature “veterans” events for dogs ages seven and older, sev-

eral puppy events, and a PRBC birthday party. 

 

The “National Specialty” — a national level, once-a-year set 

of events specifically for bloodhounds — will take place Fri-

day from 9:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. Event categories include Juniors, 

Veteran Classes, Dog &Bitch Classes, Best of Breed and Non-

Regular Classes. 

 

A Regional Specialty show with similar content is set for Sat-

urday from 8:30 a.m. to noon. These two days are open to the 

public, with admission by donation. A private, catered banquet 

will take place Friday evening. 

 

Wolfrom said the selection of Ocean Shores was based on the 

Convention Center being large enough to host the event and 

having available dates, and her personal knowledge of the area 

as being very dog-friendly. And she knew there is some logis-

tical and prep help available here, since her stepfather is local 

artist and bloodhound lover Larry Walden. 

 

PRBC donations will be requested for admission to the Friday 

and Saturday dog shows. 

 

For more information on the event, visit 

www.pacificrimbloodhoundclub.com. 
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2017 American Bloodhound Club National Specialty Trailing Trial 

Reported by Janet Kelly 

The 2017 ABC National Specialty week began with the Trailing Trial, which took place on October 9 and 10, 

2017, in Ocean Shores and Hoquiam, WA.  This event was dedicated to the memory of Ray Schmitt, longtime 

Pacific Rim Bloodhound Club member, SAR bloodhound handler, and ABC Mantrailing Judge. 

 

Congratulations to the new titleholders and their handlers— 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

New 

MTI 

Hunterhound The Grail Maiden MT, “Saidee” and Aldo Branch  

New 

MTI 

Stella MT, “Stella” and Martha Stone  

New 

MTI 

Loamy Lanes’s McKinney MT, “Mack” and Aldo Branch  

New MT M&M’s Circus Cannonball Act, “Bullet” and Jeremy Berlet  

New MT Flessner Kocar’s This Ain’t My First Rodeo, “Stetson” and 

Dave Richards 

 

New MT Southwind’s Trailblazer With M&M, “Piper” and John (Corky) Watkins  

New MT M&M’s The Minute I Saw Your Face, “Grace” and Molly Nye  
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2017 American Bloodhound Club National Specialty Trailing Trial continued 

 

 

The “weather gods” provided us with spectacular weather, just perfect for working dogs, with cool, dewy 

mornings and sunny afternoons in the 60’s. 

 

Entrants and their bloodhounds traveled from Washington, Oregon, California, and North Carolina to partici-

pate.  Ten trails were run over two days—seven of which were successful—a 70% pass rate! 

 

Judges also traveled from far and wide to help out—thank you to Jan Rothwell (NH), Don Ozee (IL), Suzi 

Paine (WA), Michael and Molly Nye (NC), and Janet Kelly (NJ), who also served as Trial Chair.  Cindy 

Wolfrom (WA) was an alternate judge, and was invaluable with logistics and arranging trail-layers. 

Darla Watkins and Deb Blake also assisted with transport and securing trail-layers.  Thank you so much! 

 

It is impossible to put on a trial without the efforts of our many trail-layers, who were fortunate to have won-

derful weather while sitting and waiting to be found by a hound—a heartfelt “thank-you” to Richard Stans-

berry, Cheryl Cromeenes, Pam Herranz, Jennifer Hafer, Jeremy Berlet, Tim Chalupnik, Shay and Dave Jones, 

Donna Abbott, Lisa Kelly, and Lynn Harty.  You are appreciated more than you could ever know! 

 

During the week, there were four successful EECT’s—thank you, Bryan Flessner and Cheryl Cromeenes, for 

your help with these trails.  Congratulations go out to: 

 

Follow The Daisy Hunt, “Daisy” and Jennifer Hafer 

Flessner’s Oops I Did It Again, “Brittani” and Christina Flessner 

Skipton’s Times a Wasting, “Dickens” and Steve Kirshner 

Nunya’s Let Her Work Like A Charm, “Lettie” and Janis Hardy 

 

This trial was a great “opening act” to an absolutely fantastic National Specialty!  Hope to see everyone at an 

upcoming event, allowing our bloodhounds “to do what they were bred to do”.  Happy trails! 

Editor’s Note:  Janet Kelly, chair of the National Trailing Trial, and Jennifer Hafer, new EECT titlist, both 

passed their Canine Good Citizen tests at the National with Janet’s “Steeler” (GCH CH Wynbrook Apogee 

Ironclad Oath MTX ) and Jennifer’s “Daisy” (Follow The Daisy Hunt). 

Congratulations, Janet and Steeler and Jen and Daisy! 
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From October 9 through October 13, 2017, the American Bloodhound Club offered its forty-second National 

Specialty.  Hosted by the Pacific Rim Bloodhound Club, the 2017 specialty was held at Ocean Shores, WA, 

the ABC’s sixth Pacific Northwest venue for a National.  A Regional Specialty on October 14 provided a fine 

conclusion to the week. 

 

Getting to such a remote corner of the United States was not exactly a walk around the park for 53 Blood-

hounds, with a total of 97 entered, along with their two-legged companions.  Located on the Point Brown Pen-

insula on the southwest corner of Washington State, the town of Ocean Shores is known for its long Pacific 

beaches, dramatic sunsets, kitschy shops, and dog-loving community.  What the region isn’t known for is good 

weather in October, when driving wind and rain are common.  This year, however, luck was with us, with mild 

and often sunny weather providing the perfect backdrop for six lively days packed with fun events.  The Shilo 

Inn and the Ocean Shores Convention Center provided great amenities for this specialty venue. 

 

Throughout the week, exhibitors were greeted in the ring by a remarkable group of judges: Christopher Cornell 

(Rally), Wendy Musgrove (Futurity Stake), Ellen Kroll (Puppy and Veteran Sweepstakes), Laura Pond 

(National Junior Showmanship), Camille McArdle (National Breed), Kristi Mann (Regional Breed and Junior 

Showmanship), and Karen Dewey, Bill Russell, and Pam Sage (Top Twenty Invitational). 

 

The fun began with the National Specialty Trailing Trial on Monday and Tuesday, October 9 and 10.  This 

event was dedicated to the memory of Ray Schmitt, whose years as an ABC mantrailing judge and, with his 

wife Kay, as a search-and rescue volunteer and a PRBC member, will long be remembered.  As noted by TT 

Event Chair Janet Kelly, seven teams earned MT and MTI titles, as did four EECT teams, and all will be ready 

to tackle more trailing challenges in the near future.  The trailing trial was followed by a welcome reception on 

October 10, giving everyone the chance to meet, greet, and reconnect with new and old friends from around 

the country. 

 

Wednesday, October 11, brought a full day of activities, including Rally and Futurity judging, a seminar by 

ABC National Trailing Trial Committee Chair Jan Rothwell, and the ABC’s thirteenth Top Twenty Invitation-

al competition.  In the Rally Advanced B and Rally Excellent B classes, onlookers had the pleasure of watch-

ing Teresa Mullens and Bloodhound Lula Maple Leap The Moon RA AX AXJ (“Lula”) dominate some very 

complex precision healing patterns.  Judge Christopher Cornell went out of his way to explain the principles of 

rally to a good-sized group of spectators.  Lula qualified in both classes and won the high combined award to 

much acclaim and cheering from the audience! 

 

Jan Rothwell’s “Gaining Your Bloodhound’s Attention” seminar drew a group of enthusiastic participants, 

many with Bloodhounds in tow and with lots of questions to ask.  Jan advocates working with Bloodhounds of 

all ages in short and successful training sessions.  The short version of her training philosophy is this:  “Dogs 

get it.  We are the problem!”  Well said, Jan, and thanks for a very informative and enjoyable seminar.  Many 

of us will be phoning you for more advice. 

 

“Be Inspired,” the 2017 Top Twenty Invitational, showcased the beauty and correctness of eight of the nation’s 

top Bloodhounds, with judges Karen Dewey, Pam Sage, and Bill Russell providing their considerable com-

bined judging expertise.  This year’s Top Twenty Invitational was dedicated to the memory of Fritz Schmidt, 

Great Grimpen Mire kennels, an honorary member of the ABC with more than 40 years of membership in the 

club, including serving as its president from 1986 to 1988. 

 

Thursday, October 12, began with a judges’ education seminar presented by Susan Hamil.  Included in the two 

 

Bloodhound Beach Bash Retrospective: The 2017 ABC National Specialty and Northwest Regional 

Reported by Lynn Harty 
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Bloodhound Beach Bash Retrospective continued 

 

-hour seminar was a mantrailing demonstration by Becky Irving and GCH Jo-Li’s Searching for Oz (“Clara”) 

to illustrate how form follows function in our breed.  Next came Puppy and Veteran Sweepstakes, followed by 

an Itty Bitty Puppy Match, and Bloodhounds from the exuberance of youth to the dignity of old age brought a 

tear to many an eye. 

 

Friday, October 13, was a very lucky day for all of us who showed in and watched the National Specialty judg-

ing of Junior Showmanship, the Regular and Non-Regular classes, and Best of Breed competition.  The 2017 

ABC National Specialty was dedicated, in celebration and loving memory, to the life and contributions of 

Anne LeHew Legge, who, at the age of 84, left us much, much too soon.  Anne’s ongoing commitment to 

Bloodhounds and the American Bloodhound Club defies description.  She was, quite simply, a force of nature, 

and there will never be another like her. 

 

Saturday, October 14, our final day of judging, was reserved for the ABC’s 2017 Northwest Regional Special-

ty.  What a treat it was to see such a fine contingent of Bloodhounds in the ring for a second day.  Pacific 

Northwesterners especially loved seeing our own Kristi Mann doing the judging honors.  A Seattle native and a 

protégé of Jackie Sinkinson, Kristi began her life with Bloodhounds when she was only twelve.  That happy 

occurrence launched her on a professional and personal path of loving and showing Bloodhounds, Shi Tzu and 

many other breeds, always with grace, style, and a sense of humor. 

 

No National Specialty retrospective would be complete without mentioning the week’s added attractions: the 

wonderful apparel and merchandise for sale, the ever-popular raffles and live auction, the scrumptious ban-

quets, Chuck-a-Duck, Bingo Night, and a 21st birthday party for the Pacific Rim Bloodhound Club.  PRBC 

members, we have finally come of age! 

 

To Cindy Wolfrom, Barb Copeland, Michael and Molly Nye, Mary Lou Olszewski, Lynn Aguirre, Suzi Paine, 

Tina Kocar, Sheri Whetstine, Janet Kelly, Becky Irving, Lyn Sherman, Susan Hamil, Jan Rothwell, Corky and 

Darla Watkins, Deb Thomas-Blake, Brittany Buchanan, Pam Herranz, Aldo and Diane Branch, Bryan and 

Chris Flessner, and Myron Robb: thank you for your hard work and support.  We look forward to seeing every-

one at “Follow the Freedom Trail,” the 2018 American Bloodhound Club National Specialty with Regional, 

September 23 – 28, hosted by the Colonial Bloodhound Club.  See you in 2018! 
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Editor’s Note: The American Bloodhound Club has approved the following 2017 National Specialty and 

Northwest Regional Specialty financial reports, submitted by show chair Cindy Wolfrom.  We can only con-

gratulate Cindy and offer heartfelt thanks to her for her world-class sweat equity, financial acumen, and dedi-

cation to PRBC and the ABC in bringing about such an outstanding week of events. 

Congratulations and Thank You, Cindy! 
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